MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, WALLFIELDS, HERTFORD ON WEDNESDAY 19 DECEMBER 2018, AT 7.00 PM

PRESENT: Councillor K Warnell (Chairman).

Councillors D Abbott, A Alder, M Allen, P Ballam, S Bell, P Boylan, E Buckmaster, Mrs R Cheswright, K Crofton, S Cousins, G Cutting, B Deering, I Devonshire, H Drake, J Goodeve, R Henson, G Jones, J Jones, J Kaye, G McAndrew, M McMullen, D Oldridge, T Page, M Pope, L Radford, S Reed, P Ruffles, S Rutland-Barsby, R Standley, M Stevenson, T Stowe, N Symonds, J Taylor, G Williamson,

# **OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE:**

Simon Aley - Interim Legal

C Woodward and J Wyllie.

Services Manager

Lorraine Blackburn - Democratic

Services Officer

Isabel Brittain - Head of Strategic

Finance and Property

Lorraine Kirk - Senior

Communications

Officer

Peter Mannings - Democratic

Services Officer

Anjeza Saliaj - Project Manager

Helen Standen - Deputy Chief

Executive

Kevin Steptoe - Head of Planning

and Building

Control Services

Alison Street - Finance Business

Partner

Liz Watts - Chief Executive

#### 311 CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chairman welcomed the press and public to the meeting and also welcomed the Alderman sitting in the public gallery.

The Chairman welcomed Mr Tom Gardner OBE and his wife Eleanor to the meeting and presented Mr Gardner with a certificate to celebrate his recent OBE. Mr Gardner thanked the Chairman and paid tribute to community volunteers as well as his colleagues in the UK and oversees.

The Chairman wished everyone present a very Happy Christmas and a peaceful and happy 2019. The Chairman explained that the wearing of Christmas jumpers this evening was to raise money for the Hertfordshire and Essex Air Ambulance.

The Chairman stated that he had attended 30 events since Council on 17 October and summarised the highlights.

#### 312 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been submitted on behalf of Councillors D Andrews, R Brunton, M Casey, L Haysey, Mrs D Hollebon and P Moore.

# 313 MINUTES - 17 AND 23 OCTOBER 2018

Councillor G Jones moved, and Councillor G Williamson seconded a motion that the Minutes of the meetings held on 17 and 23 October 2018, be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

After being put to the meeting, and a vote taken, this motion was declared CARRIED.

RESOLVED – that the Minutes of the meetings held on 17 and 23 October 2018, be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

### 314 EXECUTIVE REPORT - 23 OCTOBER 2018

<u>RESOLVED</u> – that the Minutes of the Executive meeting held on 23 October 2018 be received.

(see also Minutes 315 – 317)

# 315 COMMUNITY TRANSPORT STRATEGY

Council considered the recommendations of the Executive in respect of the Community Transport Strategy.

Councillor G Jones moved, and Councillor Suzanne Rutland-Barsby seconded, a motion that the

C

recommendations now detailed, be approved. After being put to the meeting, and a vote taken, the motion was declared CARRIED.

Council approved the proposals now detailed.

<u>RESOLVED</u> – that the draft Community Transport Strategy 2018-2021, as now submitted at Essential Reference Paper B, be approved.

(see also Minute 314)

### 316 MEAD LANE AREA MASTERPLANNING FRAMEWORK

Council considered the recommendations of the Executive in respect of the Mead Lane Area Master planning Framework.

Councillor G Jones moved, and Councillor Suzanne Rutland-Barsby seconded, a motion that the recommendations now detailed, be approved. After being put to the meeting, and a vote taken, the motion was declared CARRIED.

Council approved the proposals now detailed.

<u>RESOLVED</u> – that the Masterplan Framework for the strategic allocation, Mead Lane Area, as detailed at Essential Reference Paper 'C', be agreed as a material consideration for Development Management purposes.

(see also Minute 314)

# 317 EAST END GREEN CONSERVATION AREA APPRAISAL AND MANAGEMENT PLAN

C

Council considered the recommendations of the Executive in respect of the East End Green Conservation Area Appraisal and Management Plan.

Councillor G Jones moved, and Councillor N Symonds seconded, a motion that the recommendations now detailed, be approved. After being put to the meeting, and a vote taken, the motion was declared CARRIED.

Council approved the proposals now detailed.

RESOLVED – that (A) the responses to the public consultation, the Officer responses and proposed changes to the East End Green Conservation Area Character Appraisal and Management Proposals and Alternatives 1 and 2 described in the report submitted, be noted;

- (B) authority be delegated to the Head of Planning and Building Control, in consultation with the Executive Member for Development Management and Council Support, to make any further minor and consequential changes to the document which may be necessary;
- (C) the East End Green Conservation Area Character Appraisal and Management Proposals, as set out in Essential Reference Paper D, be approved; and
- (D) a full survey of trees in any area excluded

from the Conservation Area be undertaken to determine the need for any tree preservation orders.

(see also Minute 314)

# 318 EXECUTIVE REPORT - 11 DECEMBER 2018

<u>RESOLVED</u> – that the Minutes of the Executive meeting held on 11 December 2018 be received.

(see also Minutes 319 – 323)

# 319 BUDGET REPORT AND SERVICE PLANS 2019/20 - 2022/23

The Executive Member for Finance and Support Services submitted a report that updated and set out proposals and recommendations in respect of:

- The Medium Term Financial Plan 2019/20 2022/23
- The 2019/20 to 2022/23 Capital Programme
- The 2019/20 Schedule of Charges

The Executive Member stated that the papers represented a comprehensive report into all aspects of the budget for the next financial year and the Medium Term Financial Plan until 2023. The report also covered revenue budgeting, the schedule for fees and charges, council tax, the capital programme and the use of reserves.

Council was advised that the report also covered service plans for the year ahead and these were

derived from the corporate strategic plan around which the budget had been shaped. The Executive Member referred to and summarised the key elements that shaped the core spending power of the Authority. He stated that the 4<sup>th</sup> year of the government settlement had not resulted in any surprises for the Council.

The Executive Member referred to the possibility of 100% retention of business rates at a later date. The current rate was 70% and Members were reminded that the Council had no control over the setting of business rates. The 11 Hertfordshire Authorities had been successful in applying to pool business rates although the increase in income was expected to be modest for East Herts.

The Executive Member referred to the government's 'fair funding review' and an evaluation of each Authorities' resources and its ability to raise Council Tax. The budget had been designed to be as immune from external influences as was possible. The budget was therefore reliant on sources of income the Authority could generate and control for itself.

The Executive Member reassured Members that the net cost of services would remain unchanged and there would no reduction in frontline services. All Heads of Service would however have a set cash budget and they would be expected to manage their finances within those set limits. Members were advised that the Authority had started to explore commercial opportunities in the same way as a number of other local Authorities in recent times. The

Executive Member referred to the work of the Financial Sustainability working group in this respect.

Council was reminded that Council Tax had been reduced or maintained for a number of years for residents. The Government had advised local authorities to be financially more self-sufficient and subsequently the proposal for the 19/20 budget was that Council Tax should be raised by the maximum allowable without a referendum and this would equate to £5 for a band D property. Similar increases had been factored into the lifespan of the Medium Term Financial Plan.

The Executive Member referred to fees and charges as another significant source of income for the Authority. A general increase of 2.5% had been factored into the budget although this would not apply to car parking charges. This was a smaller increase than last year and was generally in line with inflation.

The Executive Member commented that good management of reserves was of vital importance. He highlighted the importance of a regular review of reserves to ensure that service standards were maintained and to facilitate continued investment in the District. Members were reminded that reserves were there to protect the Council against the unexpected and also to fund specific projects, tasks or other known commitments.

The Executive Member concluded by referring to the capital programme for 2019/20 of around £41 million pounds. He referred in particular to Hertford Theatre,

the leisure sites and Old River Lane. He thanked Officers for their ongoing support in formulating the budget report and developing solid and robust services plans going forward. He commended the budget to the Council for approval.

Councillor G Williamson moved and Councillor J Goodeve seconded, a motion that the recommendations now detailed, be approved.

In accordance with the provisions of The Local Authorities (Standing Orders) (England) (Amendment) Regulations 2014, a recorded vote was taken on the budget proposals now detailed, the result being:

#### **FOR**

Councillors D Abbott, A Alder, M Allen,
P Ballam, S Bell, P Boylan, E Buckmaster,
Mrs R Cheswright, S Cousins, K Crofton,
G Cutting, B Deering, I Devonshire, H Drake,
J Goodeve, R Henson, G Jones, J Jones,
J Kaye, G McAndrew, M McMullen,
D Oldridge, T Page, M Pope, L Radford,
S Reed, P Ruffles, S Rutland-Barsby,
M Stevenson, T Stowe, N Symonds,
K Warnell, G Williamson, C Woodward, J Wyllie.

# **AGAINST**

None

#### <u>ABSTENTIONS</u>

Councillors R Standley and J Taylor.

For: 35

Against: 0

Abstentions: 2

Council approved the recommendations as now detailed.

RESOLVED – (A) the draft service plans for 2019/20 be adopted;

- (B) the East Herts share of Council Tax for a band D at £169.09 be approved;
- (C) the updated position on the Medium Term Financial Plan and Budget for 2019/20 including the budget pressures and risks be approved;
- (D) the new savings in 2019/20 as shown in table 9 be approved;
- (E) implementation of the Capital Programme as set out in Essential Reference Paper 'C' be approved;
- (F) the schedule of charges set out in Essential Reference Paper 'D' with an overall increase of 2.5% for 2019/20, be approved; and
- (G) authority to approve the final schedule of taxi fees and charges for 2019/20, as in Essential Reference Paper 'D', following the required consultation with the taxi trade, be delegated to the Head of Strategic Finance and Property acting in consultation with the Chairman of the Licensing Committee.

(see also Minute 318)

# 320 EAST HERTS HEALTH AND WELLBEING STRATEGY 2019-2023

The Executive Member for Health and Wellbeing submitted a report that presented the proposed Health and Wellbeing Strategy covering the period 2019 to 2023 including the proposed new Physical Activity Strategy.

The Executive Member advised that this report and strategy reflected the excellent work undertaken over the last 4 years and the ongoing ambition of improving the health of residents. Members were advised that the strategy articulated the Council's role in the health system and the linkages between the NHS and public health as well as the ambition to tackle inactivity, obesity and loneliness.

The strategy also highlighted the important community wellbeing role being carried out by Officers and Members in engaging directly with communities in East Herts. The Executive Member drew attention to the work of the community wellbeing champions on the community wellbeing forum. He commended the recommendations to Members and drew attention to a number of important environmental initiatives in respect of health and wellbeing such as walking and cycling. Council considered the recommendations detailed in the report submitted.

Councillor E Buckmaster moved, and Councillor A Alder

seconded, a motion that the recommendations now detailed, be approved. After being put to the meeting, and a vote taken, the motion was declared CARRIED.

Council approved the proposals now detailed.

<u>RESOLVED</u> – that Council approves the revised Health and Wellbeing Strategy 2019 – 2023, incorporating the new Physical Activity Strategy.

(see also Minute 318)

# 321 HARLOW AND GILSTON GARDEN TOWN VISION AND DESIGN CHARTER

The Deputy Leader and Executive Member for Economic Development stated that work had been ongoing for 2 years on this vision and design charter for Harlow and Gilston Garden Town in collaboration with Epping Forrest, Harlow Council and Essex and Hertfordshire County Councils.

Members were advised that approximately £2 million had already been secured from the government to support the delivery of the garden town. The Deputy Leader explained that this report represented an important part of that delivery process. The vision document set out how new growth would be adaptable, healthy, sustainable and innovative whilst adopting the garden town principles which were at the heart of good place making.

Members were advised that the design guide was intended to help those involved in the delivery of the

garden town. The guide provided a framework for Members, Officers and developers for the delivery of the principles contained in the Harlow and Gilston Garden town vision and design charter.

The Deputy Leader concluded that both documents had been created in collaboration with partners and the vision had been subjected to extensive public consultation. The documents had also been examined by the Harlow and Gilston Garden Town quality review panel. The Panel was comprised of highly respected practitioners who had provided impartial and objective advice to the garden town.

The Council's own Gilston Steering Group had also submitted extensive comments on the vision and these comments had been fully considered when the final document had been crafted. Councillor R Brunton, as the local ward Member, had also made extensive comments. Council considered the recommendations of the Executive in respect of the Harlow and Gilston Garden Town Vision and Design Charter.

Councillor G Jones moved, and Councillor M Allen seconded, a motion that the recommendations now detailed, be approved. After being put to the meeting, and a vote taken, the motion was declared CARRIED.

Council approved the proposals now detailed.

RESOLVED – that (A) the Harlow and Gilston Garden Town Vision, as set out in Essential Reference Paper 'B' to this report, and its

supporting Design Guide, as set out in Essential Reference Paper 'C', to this report, be agreed as material planning considerations for the preparation of masterplans, the preparation of the Gilston Area Charter, pre-application advice, assessing planning applications and any other development management purposes;

- (B) the Head of Planning and Building Control, in consultation with the Leader of the Council, be authorised to agree any minor amendments following consideration of the Vision and Design Guide documents by the Garden Town local planning authorities; and
- (C) the final Vision and Design Guide documents be taken to the Garden Town Member Board on the 4 February 2019 for endorsement.

(see also Minute 318)

# 322 DRAFT AFFORDABLE HOUSING SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT

Council considered the recommendations of the Draft Affordable Housing Supplementary Planning Document.

Councillor G Jones moved, and Councillor J Goodeve seconded, a motion that the recommendations now detailed, be approved. After being put to the meeting, and a vote taken, the motion was declared CARRIED.

Council approved the proposals now detailed.

RESOLVED – that (A) in accordance with the Environmental Assessment of Plans and Programmes Regulations 2004, to determine that a Strategic Environmental Assessment of the emerging Affordable Housing Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) is not required as it is unlikely to have significant environmental effects; and

(B) the draft Affordable Housing Supplementary Planning Document (SPD), as set out in Essential Reference Paper 'B', be agreed and published for a six-week period of public consultation.

(see also Minute 318)

# 323 OLD RIVER LANE

The Executive Member for Finance and Support Services submitted a report updating Council with respect to Old River Lane and Northgate End Development Sites in Bishop's Stortford.

The Executive Member stated that he was pleased to advise that good progress had been made since Council in July by the Old River Lane Delivery Board with respect to both Old River Lane and Northgate End.

With respect to Old River Lane, the Executive Member stated that, following a comprehensive procurement process, final bids would be submitted to the Council

on 28 January 2019. The preferred developer would be selected in February and proposed to Council in March 2019.

The draft heads of terms for the Old River Lane development formed part of the procurement process and this document was set out within Essential Reference Paper "C". The final document would form part of the final bid submissions to the Council.

Members were advised that plans for the Northgate End development had also been moving forward.

The Executive Member confirmed that the indicative net cost of the Northgate End development would be £19.03 million and the business case and details of the funding were detailed in Essential Reference Paper "D". Members were advised the necessary land acquisitions would be funded by the Local Enterprise Partnership funding. Land behind the site and land to the east was owned by Hertfordshire County Council and Bishop's Stortford Town Council.

Council was advised that the procurement process was due to commence next month with a contractor appointed by April 2019. Members were reminded that no major works would commence until Council in March 2019 had approved proposals for the Old River Laneand also until the revised planning application had been approved and planning conditions discharged.

The Executive Member concluded by stating that the Arts Centre Steering Group had been moving forward

regarding the design brief for the new facility as detailed in Essential Reference Paper "B". The estimated cost of the centre based on the design brief was £28 million and the indicative breakdown of indicative funding sources was detailed within table 1 on pages 284 and 285 of the report submitted.

The Executive Member thanked the Joint Meeting of Scrutiny for their input in November. Council considered the recommendations in respect of Old River Lane and the Northgate End Development.

Councillor G Williamson moved, and Councillor M Pope seconded, a motion that the recommendations now detailed, be approved. After being put to the meeting, and a vote taken, the motion was declared CARRIED.

Council approved the proposals now detailed.

<u>RESOLVED</u> – that (A) Council notes the update on:

- i. the competitive dialogue procurement process for Old River Lane
- ii. the latest brief, estimated budget and likely funding partners for the Arts and Entertainment Centre
- iii. the draft Heads of Terms for the Development Agreement
- (B) Council approved the capital allocation of £19.03m for the Multi Storey Car Park and adjoining residential/commercial units at Northgate End (Exempt Essential Reference

Paper "D"), known as the 'Northgate End Developments' and authorised construction of the development, subject to planning conditions and the conditions listed under recommendation (C) below being discharged;

- (C) Council noted that the commencement of construction of the Northgate End Developments was conditional upon the following:
- i. planning permission
- ii. a preferred developer for the main ORL site being approved by Council on 5 March 2019.
- (D) Council approved the purchase of land owned by Hertfordshire County Council and Bishop's Stortford Town Council (as set out in 6.2 of this report), using LEP funding granted for this purpose.

(see also Minute 318)

# 324 <u>LICENSING COMMITTEE REPORT - 14 NOVEMBER 2018</u>

RESOLVED – that the Minutes of the Licensing Committee meeting held on 14 November 2018 be received.

(see also Minutes 325 – 326)

# 325 STATEMENT OF PRINCIPLES UNDER THE GAMBLING ACT 2005

Council considered the recommendations of the Statement of Principles under the Gambling Act 2005.

Councillor G Cutting moved, and Councillor S Rutland-Barsby seconded, a motion that the recommendations now detailed, be approved. After being put to the meeting, and a vote taken, the motion was declared CARRIED.

Council approved the proposals now detailed.

<u>RESOLVED</u> – that the final wording of the Statement of Gambling Principles, as detailed at Essential Reference Paper "A" to this report, be agreed so that the revised statement can be republished in 2019.

(see also Minute 324)

### 326 NIGHT TIME ECONOMY POSITION STATEMENT

Council considered the recommendations of the Night Time Economy Position Statement.

Councillor G Cutting moved, and Councillor J Jones seconded, a motion that the recommendations now detailed, be approved. After being put to the meeting, and a vote taken, the motion was declared CARRIED.

Council approved the proposals now detailed.

<u>RESOLVED</u> – that the final wording of the Night Time Economy Position Statement, as detailed at Essential Reference Paper "B" to this report, be approved as an addendum to the Council's Statement of Licensing Policy.

C

(see also Minute 324)

#### 327 MILLSTREAM 30 YEAR BUSINESS PLAN: 2019/20 ONWARDS

The Executive Member for Finance and Support Services and the Directors of Millstream Property Investments Limited submitted a report that presented Millstream's Business Plan for the 30 year period commencing 2019/20.

The Executive Member reminded Members that Millstream Property Investments Limited had been formally established in April 2018. Members were also reminded that the only properties due to be transferred in this first year were those that the Council already owned. The Council as a shareholder was now looking ahead to next year in terms of how income from Millstream could contribute to the Councils revenue.

The Executive Member explained that the business plan had to be approved by Council. The business plan would require Council investment which must also be approved by Members.

Helen Standen, as a Director of Millstream Property Investments Limited, presented the 30 year business plan to Council for approval and reminded members that the business plan would normally be presented in February/March alongside the council's budget report, but since the budget was being presented in December this year, a decision had been made to do the same with the Millstream business plan.

Members were advised that the business plan had been prepared in line with requests and suggestions from both the elected Members who sit on the Shareholder Advisory Group and the Financial Sustainability Group as well as the Executive Member for Finance and Support Services and the Head of Strategic Finance and Property. The Directors of Millstream were grateful for the guidance provided by all.

The Director stated that the plan suggested a programme of acquisitions and developments for 2019/20 to 2022/23. This would see the property portfolio increase from the 3 properties on Old River Lane, Bishop's Stortford to 49 properties, overall.

The Director stated that she was pleased to advise that 9 of these dwellings would be affordable homes, with the remainder available to let at market rents. The business plan was detailed within exempt Essential Reference Paper "B".

The Directors believed that the 30 year business plan provided a robust and stress tested approach to delivering high quality homes in the district whilst at the same time, providing an income stream which had been included in the budget papers presented to Members earlier during the meeting.

The report sought approval of the business plan, as well as capital resources detailed in recommendation B. This would enable the company to acquire five properties on the open market in 2019/20 and also to facilitate the delivery of the Kingsmead Scheme

referred to by the Executive Member for Finance and Support Services. The Director summarised the requirements of recommendations C and D, as now detailed.

Councillor G Williamson moved, and Councillor A Alder seconded, a motion that the recommendations now detailed, be approved.

Councillor K Crofton moved and Councillor S Reed seconded, a motion that pursuant to Section 100 (A) (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 as amended, the press and public be excluded during consideration of the business referred to in Minute 327 on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraph 7a of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the said Act.

After being put to the meeting and a vote taken, this motion was declared CARRIED. Councillor K Crofton raised a number of concerns in respect of the decisions Council was being asked to approve. He referred in particular, to the margins detailed in the report submitted and expressed concern at the timescales proposed for the acquisition of the 49 additional properties to the property portfolio of Millstream Property Investments Ltd. He believed that there were safer returns available in the commercial property market and felt that the matter should be reported back to Scrutiny.

The Executive Member for Finance and Support Services emphasised that, unlike commercial property investments, investment by the Council in residential

properties could only be achieved by the setting up of a property investment company. He stressed that as the proposals were small scale, the risks were very controllable and that the residential stock would not rise to 49 dwellings straight away.

The Executive Member for Health and Wellbeing commented that Councillors M Casey, D Oldridge, J Goodeve and himself formed the Shareholder Advisory Group that had been supportive of the proposals in terms of flexibility.

The Director commented on the good practice of looking to the future and she emphasised that Millsteam's investments were reliant on the Council approving funding, and that the Council therefore retained full control of the future direction of the company.

Councillor J Jones queried how the Members of the Shareholder Advisory Group had been appointed and queried whether Councillor K Crofton should be included in this group given his expertise in commercial property. The Executive Member for Health and Wellbeing commented on how this group had been formed. He confirmed to Councillor J Jones that the Directors of Millstream Property Investments were Helen Standon (Director), Jonathan Geall (Head of Housing and Health) and Jess Khanom (Head of Operations).

Helen Standen, as a Director of Millstream Property Investments Limited, responded to a query from the Executive Member for Environment and the Public Realm by summarising the decisions taken by Council to date and detailed the governance arrangements for Millstream Property Investments Ltd. She stressed that Council would be making all the decisions relevant to Millstream. The Executive Member for Finance and Support Services reminded Members that the business plan would be reviewed annually.

Councillor K Crofton proposed and Councillor J Jones seconded, an amendment that the recommendations A to D, as detailed in the report submitted, be deferred for future consideration by a Joint Meeting of Scrutiny.

After being put to the meeting and a vote taken, this motion was declared LOST.

Councillor B Deering moved and Councillor D Abbot seconded, an amendment that the Millstream 30 Year Business Plan be subject to approval year on year by the Council. Following a request for a recorded vote by 5 or more Members, a recorded vote was taken on the Millstream 30 Year Business Plan 2019/20 onwards, subject to approval year on year by the Council. The result was as follows:

# **FOR**

Councillors D Abbott, A Alder, M Allen,
P Ballam, P Boylan, E Buckmaster,
G Cutting, B Deering, I Devonshire, H Drake,
J Goodeve, R Henson, G Jones, J Kaye,
G McAndrew, M McMullen, D Oldridge,
M Pope, L Radford, P Ruffles, S Rutland-Barsby,
M Stevenson, N Symonds, K Warnell, G Williamson,
J Wyllie.

#### **AGAINST**

Councillors S Bell, S Cousins, K Crofton, J Jones, S Reed, R Standley, T Stowe, J Taylor.

### **ABSTENTIONS**

Councillors Mrs R Cheswright, T Page and C Woodward.

For: 26

Against: 8

Abstentions: 3

Council approved the recommendations as now detailed.

RESOLVED – that (A) under Section 100(A)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting during the discussion of Minute 327 on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraph 7A of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the said Act;

(B) Millstream Property Investment Ltd's 30 Year Business Plan, including the programme of acquisitions, development and disposals, be approved subject to approval year on year by the Council;

# (C) up to:

 £4.20m be loaned to Millstream on commercial terms or as shareholder cash loans;

 £0.26m worth of shareholder asset-backed loans be made available to Millstream; and

 £0.35m of state aid compliant grants be provided to Millstream

to:

- (a) enable the company to acquire five open market properties in 2019/20 and (b) fund the delivery of the Kingsmead scheme;
- (D) subject to a year on year annual approval by the Council, the resources are still required, up to:
- £6.88m be allocated to cover commercial loans and shareholder cash loans to the Millstream; and
- £2.03m worth of shareholder asset-backed loans be made available to Millstream and to:
- (a) enable delivery of the remaining elements of the acquisitions and delivery programme from 2020/21 onwards as laid out in Millstream's 30 Year Business Plan, subject to approval year on year review by the Council; and
- (E) authority be delegated to the Head of Strategic Finance and Property to determine the balance of commercial and other loans relating the company's activity from inception, the terms of the loans and the conditions for grant payments to the company with due regard to state aid regulations.

### 328 CALCULATION OF COUNCIL TAX BASE 2019/20

The Executive Member for Finance and Support services submitted a report that recommended that Council approve the calculation of the Council Tax base for the whole District, and for each Parish and Town Council, for 2019/20.

Councillor G Williamson moved, and Councillor J Wyllie seconded, a motion that the recommendations now detailed, be approved. After being put to the meeting, and a vote taken, the motion was declared CARRIED.

Council approved the proposals now detailed.

RESOLVED – that (A) the calculation of the Council's tax base for the whole district, and for the parish areas, as now submitted for 2019/20 be approved; and

(B) pursuant to the report and in accordance with the Local Authorities (Calculation of Tax Base) Regulations 2012, the amount calculated by East Hertfordshire District Council as its council tax base for the whole area for 2019/20 shall be 60721.9 and for the parish areas as listed in the report submitted for 2018/19.

# 329 PERFORMANCE, AUDIT AND GOVERNANCE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE: MINUTES - 4 SEPTEMBER 2018

<u>RESOLVED</u> – that the Minutes of the Performance, Audit and Governance Scrutiny

C

Committee held on 4 September 2018, be received.

### 330 LICENSING COMMITTEE: MINUTES - 5 SEPTEMBER 2018

<u>RESOLVED</u> – that the Minutes of the Licensing Committee meeting held on 5 September 2018, be received.

# 331 DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE: MINUTES - 12 <u>SEPTEMBER</u>, 10 OCTOBER AND 7 NOVEMBER 2018

RESOLVED – that the Minutes of the Development Management Committee meetings held on 12 September, 10 October and 7 November 2018, be received.

# OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE: MINUTES - 18 <u>SEPTEMBER 2018</u>

<u>RESOLVED</u> – that the Minutes of the Licensing Committee meeting held on 14 March 2018, be received.

# The meeting closed at 8.49 pm

Chairman	
Date	